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Memorandum in Support

A.318 (Paulin) / S.02888 (Salazar)
AN ACT to amend the public health law, in relation to informing

maternity patients about the risks associated with cesarean section

The New York State Association of Licensed Midwives (”NYSALM”), which represents the interests of licensed midwives as well as the welfare of women, children and families, voices its support for and strongly urges lawmakers to pass A.318/S.02888  As licensed midwives, NYSALM members are educated in the process of labor and birth, and they respect the rights of patients to make informed decisions in evaluating the benefits and risks of cesarean and vaginal births and to determine the best mode of delivery in light of individual circumstances. 
Potential maternal complications associated with Cesarean birth include but are not limited to:  increased blood loss that results in hysterectomy or a blood transfusion, injury to other organs including the bladder, infection, and other complications of major surgery.   Additionally, women's risk of developing placenta previa or accreta in future pregnancies is higher after Cesarean deliveries. In future pregnancies, there is a small risk of the Cesarean section scar breaking during pregnancy or labor (uterine rupture). Because of this, repeat Cesareans are often recommended for subsequent births. However, vaginal birth after Cesarean (VBAC) is possible, depending upon the woman’s health characteristics.
Because of these risks, it is important that all women who plan to have a Cesarean be informed about the risks, both immediate and future. It is also important that women who experience unplanned Cesarean births be informed about how having a Cesarean section may impact their health in the future. While it is customary for informed consent to be given before a Cesarean birth, informed consent documents are not standardized and may contain medical jargon. Additionally, in emergency situations, lengthy discussions about the impact of the Cesarean delivery on future pregnancies cannot be guaranteed to occur at the time of informed consent, and informed consent may focus solely on the Cesarean surgery itself. This written communication will provide standardized information in plain English about risks associated with Cesarean births and about the potential impact of the Cesarean on future pregnancies, based on ACOG guidance. 

This act establishes a formal message for a maternal health care provider, defined as any physician, midwife, nurse practitioner, or physician assistant, or other maternal health care practitioner acting within his or her lawful scope of practice attending a pregnant woman, to provide to each maternity patient who a) plans to deliver via Cesarean section or b) delivered via Cesarean section a standardized message to inform them about risks associated with Cesarean section delivery, as well as how having a Cesarean section may impact future pregnancies.

Licensed midwives have long advocated for appropriate care of all New Yorkers and believe that education in a comprehensive and meaningful way about the risks and benefits of delivery options will improve birth outcomes throughout the state.  As such, in the interest of protecting the health and well-being of midwifery patients and health care consumers in general, NYSALM strongly supports the passage of A.318/S0288.  
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